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The University of Toledo

12th Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Monday, January 14, 2008
Student Union Room 2592
 1:00 p.m.


	The twelfth meeting of the Board of Trustees of The University of Toledo was held on Monday, January 14, in the Student Union, Room 2592, on the Main Campus.  Board Chairman Stansley called the meeting to order at 1:05 p.m.  Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs, recorded the minutes.
The following Board members were in attendance:

S. Reginald Barker, Student Trustee

Thomas E. Brady

C. William Fall

Susan E. Gilmore

Marvin K. Himmelein

S. Amjad Hussain

William C. Koester

Richard B. McQuade, Jr.

Susan Farrell Palmer

Richard B. Stansley, Jr.

Olivia K. Summons

John S. Szuch

Cynthia B. Thompson

Hernan A. Vasquez

The following Board members were absent:

Carroll L. Ashley

George L. Chapman

David G. Huey

Kristen M. Kunklier, Student Trustee
A quorum of the Board was constituted.

The following individuals were also in attendance:
John Adams, Senior Director of University Marketing
Chris Ankney, Reporter for The Independent Collegian

Jamie Barlowe, Professor and Interim Chair for Women’s Studies

Michael Betz, Student Government President, Main Campus
Tom Biggs, Interim VP for Finance
Toni Blochowski, Secretary to Chief of Staff, VP Governmental Relations

Carol Bresnahan, Vice Provost for Academic Programs and Policies
Lawrence Burns, VP Enrollment Services, Marketing and Communications
Frank Calzonetti, VP for Research Development
Mark Chastang, VP and Executive Director UTMC
Brian Dadey, Interim Controller
Crystal Dixon, Associate VP Human Resources
Brad Evans, Women’s Soccer Coach

Barbara Floyd, Chair Faculty Senate, Main Campus
Jeffrey P. Gold, Executive VP and Provost for Health Affairs, Dean 
   College of  Medicine
Elizabeth Griggs, University Policy Administrator
Rosemary Haggett, Provost and Executive VP for Academic Affairs
Lloyd A. Jacobs, President

Kwabena Kankam, Director of Internal Audit
Tobin Klinger, Senior Director of University Communications
Kevin Kucera, Associate VP of Enrollment Services
Y. T. Lee, Dean College of Arts and Sciences
Chuck Lehnert, Associate VP for Facilities and Construction
Matt Lockwood, Public Relations Director
William Logie, Interim Senior VP for Finance and Administration
Ken Long, Chief Financial Officer of the UT Physicians Group
Michele C. Martinez, Interim Special Projects Manager President’s Office
Ronald McGinnis, Medical Director UTMC
William McMillen, Chief of Staff and VP Governmental Relations

Bin Ning, Director of Institutional Research
Michael O’Brien, Executive Director for Intercollegiate Athletics

Walter Olson, Professor and Vice Chair Faculty Senate, Main Campus
Peter Papadimos, VP and General Counsel
Kaye Patten Wallace, VP Student Affairs

Penny Poplin Gosetti, Vice Provost for Academic Innovation
J. C. Reindl, Reporter for The Toledo Blade
Dawn Rhodes, Interim VP for Administration
Scott Scarborough, Senior VP for Finance and Administration

Matt Schroeder, Director of Business and Enterprises
Vern Snyder, Vice President for Institutional Advancement

Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs

Norma Tomlinson, Associate VP and Associate Executive Director UTMC
Douglas Wilkerson, VP for Research Administration
Douglas Winner, Chief Financial Officer UTMC
Chairman Stansley requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the November 19, 2007 Board Meeting and obtain Board approval.  Trustee Koester requested a change to the last page of the minutes under Finance Committee, second paragraph, second line to reflect that Senate Bill 6 was enacted into law in 1997 due to financial problems, but not due to UT financial problems.  A motion was requested to accept the change, the motion was seconded and the Trustees unanimously approved the request. A motion was made, seconded and unanimously approved by the Board to accept the minutes from the November 19 meeting with the change requested from Trustee Koester.
Dr. Jacobs mentioned to the Board members the three main changes to the updated Personnel Actions. Specifically, at last month’s Academic and Student Affairs Committee meeting, a Trustee questioned the reason why an employee’s salary was doubled, which was a case of part-time to full- time employment; and secondly, the addition of contracts for Dr. Scott Scarborough and Mr. Vern Snyder.  Co-Chairs of the Committee, Ms. Olivia Summons and Ms. Susan Palmer, were also updated on these additions by Mr. William Logie prior to adding them to the Personnel Actions report. Chairman Stansley requested a motion to approve all consent agenda items, the motion was seconded, and all consent agenda items were approved by the Board, with the exception of Trustee Hussain who abstained from voting.
Dr. Jacobs asked the Board to reference Exhibit C of the meeting’s Board book illustrating UT’s Key Performance Indicators for 2005 through 2007.  He called to the Trustees’ attention that this is a significant step forward in trying to provide a more data driven culture in the organization.
Dr. Jacobs also called to the Trustees attention that the institution’s total extramural funding for 2007-2008 is moving in the right direction.  A  comparison was made of first half 2007 at $21.8 million to first half 2008 at $27.1 million.  Recognition of both Dr. Frank Calzonetti and Dr. Doug Wilkerson was given by Dr. Jacobs for their assistance in moving these numbers ahead.  
Reference was made to a newspaper article read by Dr. Jacobs about the UT student who was arrested after colliding with a pick up truck while driving westbound in the eastbound lanes of I-475 in the early hours of January 11.  Her blood alcohol level was .19%, which exceeds the .02% legal limit for motorists under the age of 21 by more than nine times.  Dr. Jacobs asked that we continue to heighten our awareness of the national problem of alcohol abuse.  He asked Dr. Kaye Patten Wallace to provide the Board with what Student Affairs is doing to help students with this serious issue.  Dr. Patten Wallace mentioned the series of preventative programming classes all freshman students are required to take.  This is a class taught by upper class students and involves representatives from the Student Medical Center to informing students of laws, the student code of conduct, effects of alcohol, offering resources for help and other avenues for assistance.  An Alcoholics Anonymous group also meets weekly and an alcohol-free program on campus starts on Thursdays at 10:00 p.m. to 2:00 a.m. throughout the weekend.  A task force has also been formed with students and staff to develop a series of programs on an on-going basis.  Prevention programs and outreach organizations are also listed on the Student Services web site.
Mr. Brad Evans, Women’s Soccer Coach, was introduced by Dr. Jacobs and congratulated along with UT student soccer athletes Rachel White, a Junior Education major from New Albany, Ohio and Annie Sullivan a Junior Business major from Cincinnati, Ohio for winning the MAC title the second straight year in a row.  Coach Evans was proud to report that in addition to the team winning this title, the Women’s Soccer Team is No. 2 in the nation with a 3.6 team GPA.  The audience gave Coach Evans and the players a round of applause.
Dr. Jacobs described the Foundation Board retreat held on January 10.  Mr. Jim Lanier from The Association of Governing Boards facilitated the meeting, which Dr. Jacobs reported was productive and fruitful.  Throughout the retreat the Foundation Board’s desire to become more fully integrated with the UT Board of Trustees and students was strongly felt.  The Executive Committees of both boards have had two positive meetings to date.
Dr. Jacobs welcomed Dr. Scott Scarborough to his first UT Board meeting.   
Dr. Scarborough was recently appointed to the UT leadership team as Sr. Vice President for Finance and Administration.  Dr. Scarborough mentioned he is delighted to be at UT and is looking forward to working with the leadership team.  He also mentioned he has had an eventful first week and expressed his thanks for providing him with the opportunity to join The University of Toledo.
Also mentioned were the two documents mailed to the Trustees:  (1) The Chancellor’s latest copy of the Master Plan, and (2) the final report of the Northeast Ohio Commission on Higher Education.  Dr. Jacobs mentioned that this northeast Ohio university collaboration is an excellent summary of current thinking in Columbus and the Chancellor’s blueprint of what we should be thinking about for northwest Ohio.  
Chairman Stansley did not have a report.
Co-Chair Susan Palmer asked Charles Lehnert to provide the Trustees with an update on the preventative measures put in place since the power outage on July 12, 2006.  Mr. Lehnert reported that the outage lasted approximately one half-hour and that much testing and preventative maintenance is underway to ensure another outage does not occur.  All proposed recommendations will be completed by summer break 2008.  The main cause of the outage was determined to be low voltage experienced from Toledo Edison.  
An update on the status of graduate medical education was provided by Dr. Jeffrey Gold.  Dr. Gold indicated that UT is very much on track with growing the quality and quantity of GME in our community.  Drs. Jacobs and Gold were given the opportunity to speak to the Commission on the Future of Health Care Education and Physician Retention in northwest Ohio on January 14.  One of their main goals is to increase the number of medical training positions for UT students in northwest Ohio.  Dr. Gold mentioned that UT is rapidly becoming the poster child for the U.S. in this area.  Media from across the U.S. are also showing interest in this issue.
Mr. Lawrence Burns reported on the U.S. News and World Report ranking project business plan.  This is an annual newsstand and online publication ranking U.S. colleges and universities.  It is a resource for the prospective student and family when considering higher education and has a huge presence in high schools and other recruiting areas across the country.  Mr. Burns mentioned that UT is compared with 260 national universities.  The rankings include a qualitative and quantitative formula for peer assessment, retention, faculty resources, student selectivity, financial resources, graduate rate and alumni giving rate.  UT’s initiatives were reviewed by Mr. Burns including a very action-oriented marketing plan for peer assessment focusing on objectives, primary audience, strategies and tactics.  Plans are underway to increase financial aid for select student recruitment by $500,000 for Fall 2008, continue the increase in GPA and ACT scores for Fall 2008, and support the leadership of Dr. Haggett in the retention program.  Development of a campaign which will result in increased percent participation for alumni giving is also in the works.  Presently, UT is in the fourth tier with plans to move to the third tier ranking by 2009.
Dr. Rosemary Haggett introduced featured faculty member Ms. Isabel C. Escobar, Ph.D.  Dr. Escobar is an Associate Professor of Chemical and Environmental Engineering   She is a nationally recognized expert on the use of membrane filtration as a drinking water treatment process.  Her research is supported by significant funding from the National Science Foundation and the Department of the Interior.  She is actively engaged in programs to teach science and math to inner city, underprivileged, and migrant grade school students.  
Additionally, Dr. Haggett updated the Board on the Fall-to-Spring retention rates.  Preliminary numbers show an 87.1% return rate of Fall students for the Spring 2008 semester.  This is an increase over the previous year mainly due to a larger incoming class.  
Also mentioned by Dr. Haggett was the implementation of the natural science laboratory requirement for non-science majors.  Enforcement of this laboratory requirement in the core curriculum was originally delayed due to lack of laboratory capacity.  A new three-stage plan will fulfill the original intent of the faculty.  Dr. Haggett thanked Dean Y. T. Lee for his leadership in this area.
Co-Chair Koester reviewed the Clinical Affairs Committee meetings of December 4, 2007 and January 8, 2008.  Mr. Koester requested a motion from the Board to approve the Medical Staff Bylaws amendments as approved by the Committee at the January meeting.  A motion was received, seconded and all members were in favor of the changes to the Medical Staff Bylaws.  Mr. Koester also mentioned the unannounced visit of the Joint Commission.  If historical trends are followed, they will visit the hospital some time in late summer or early fall.    
At the request of Co-Chair Brady, Mr. Vern Snyder reported that the Capital Campaign is at 90% of its goal.  Giving was broken down as follows:  Alumni 46%, Estates/Trusts 16%, Corporations 12%, Non-Alumni/Friends 12%, Foundations 10%, Other 4%.
Mr. Snyder reported that the College of Business Administration has been actively working to secure funding for the construction of a new addition which will be known as the Savage & Associates Complex for Business Learning and Engagement. William and Cathy Carroll have taken a leadership role in partnering with the College in supporting their efforts with a donation of $100,000 for the naming opportunity of The William and Cathy Carroll Classroom.  This 45 seat state-of-the-art classroom will serve students, faculty, staff and the business community. Dr. Thomas Gutteridge, Dean of the College of Business Administration, is in agreement with this request and recommends Board consideration for its approval.  Dr. Brady requested a motion for Board approval and the motion was received, seconded and unanimously approved.

Also proposed by Mr. Snyder for the College of Business Administration, Savage & Associates Complex for Business Learning and Engagement, was a $150,000 donation for the naming opportunity of The Marilyn & Patrick McAlear Glass Bridge.  This bridge will be the link between Stranahan Hall and the Savage & Associates Complex for Business Learning and Engagement and will serve as the pass way for students, faculty, staff and the business community.  Dr. Thomas Gutteridge, Dean of the College of Business Administration, is in agreement with this request and recommends Board consideration for its approval.  Dr. Brady requested a motion for Board approval and the motion was received, seconded and unanimously approved.

Mr. Charles Lehnert and Mr. Matt Schroeder presented the Board with Resolution No. 08-01-02:  “Authorization to Enter Into a Ground Lease for Mixed Use Development.”  This resolution was developed in relation to the coordinated meetings between the UT Foundation Board and the UT Real Estate Committee.  The University has been approached by two developers competing to construct a hotel and retail establishments.  This resolution also involves the request for the BP Gas Station at the corner of Dorr and Secor to expand its present site.  After much discussion, Dr. Brady requested a motion for Board approval of this resolution.  A motion was received, seconded and approved by the Board with the exception of Trustee McQuade who opposed its adoption.  With the majority voting in favor of the resolution, the motion was approved.  It was noted that prior to any construction or expansion, Board members will review recommended projects prior to their final approval.
Mr. Tom Biggs reported financial results as of December 31, 2007.  Academic financial results reported net revenue at 55% of budget and expense at 49%.  Revenue variance compared to last year is approximately $11.2 million with expense variance compared to last year at about $8.3 million.  Financial results for UTMC show net revenue budget variance at about $5.1 million with expenses at approximately ($5.1 million).  Overall UT is on track financially at this time.
Mr. Charles Lehnert presented Resolution 08-01-01:  “Authorization for the Procurement of Professional Design Services for the Land Use Plan for The University of Toledo and Surrounding Areas.”  A motion was requested, received, seconded and approved by all Board members in attendance.  Several members of the Board remarked that at some point in the future they would like to see a map of all facilities owned by the University.
Also, proposed was Resolution No. 06-01-03:  “Approval for the Lease of the da Vinci® Robotic Surgical System.”  A motion was requested, received, seconded and approved by all Board members in attendance.  

Dr. Jacobs briefly announced the visit of Ms. Mary Taylor, Auditor of State, to discuss the reporting alignment of the audit and compliance function.  Her visit is tentatively scheduled for sometime in March. 
Chairman Stansley requested the Board enter Executive Session to prepare for, conduct, or review negotiations or bargaining sessions.  A roll call vote was taken -- Dr. Brady, yes; Mr. Fall, yes; Ms. Gilmore, yes; Mr. Himmelein, yes; Dr. Hussain, yes; Mr. Koester, yes; Judge McQuade, yes; Ms. Palmer, yes; Mr. Stansley, yes; Ms. Summons, yes; Mr. Szuch, yes; Ms. Thompson, yes; and, Mr. Vasquez, yes.  The Board members voted to exit Executive Session at 3:09 p.m.

There being no further business before the Board, Chairman Stansley adjourned the meeting at 3:10 p.m.
	CALL TO ORDER

ATTENDANCE

APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA
PRESIDENT’S REPORT
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
ACADEMIC AND STUDENT AFFAIRS

COMMITTEE

CLINICAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE
EXTERNAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE
FINANCE COMMITTEE

TRUSTEESHIP, AUDIT AND GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE
EXECUTIVE SESSION

ADJOURNMENT


